Clayton/ Deer Park Historical Society Minutes, December 9, 2023, at 316 East Crawford on A Street, Deer Park (Margaret and East A Street)


In attendance: Rick Osterback, Bill Sebright, Mike Wolfe, Larry Bowen, Wally Parker, Dan Stansbury, Christina Elmgren Burris, Tracy Strong, Tom Costigen, Shauneen Flugel, Collin  Flugel, and Hazel Flugel


Society President Bill Sebright called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM.  He reported that: 1) Mike Reiter and he took a tour of the old mill site and pond. The pond was bigger than he thought. There is evidence of beavers working there. 2) Gabi Campbell from M. C. Lundgren, Inc. emailed requesting historical photographs and or information for a display in there new building. They are the company that is renovating and moving into the old bowling alley on J Street here in Deer Park. They are hoping to create a display in their main hallway that highlights some of the history of this region as an homage to the industries that build the area. He delivered the Lawrence and Mary Zimmerer collection. Gabi chose the files and captions they needed.

Society Vice President- No one has stepped forward to become Vice President.


Society Treasurer Mark Wagner reported by text: 1) The main checking account ended the month at $19,060.50. There were deposits of $100.  The web hosting account ended the month at $1,494.10 with a $17.25 withdrawal.  The Brickyard Day account is $1,894.42. The Eagle fund  account is $8,934.65. The Federal tax return has been submitted. It was accepted by the IRS.


Society Secretary Tracy Strong passed around her idea for historical signs to go on  businesses. Tracy, Shauneen and Rachelle will work on a more final design.

Webmaster Damon Smathers reported by email:  1) Our new Publication, Letters & Brickbats, is up and running on the website. You can download and read each issue here:  http://cdphs.org/lettersbrickbats---newsletters.html. This new Publication will be released periodically.  Also, the CDPHS has officially archived our previous Publication, the Mortarboard.  In total there were 170 consecutive issues released over the span of 14 years.  Every issue of the Mortarboard is available for download on our website. You can find them here: http://cdphs.org/mortarboard-newsletters.html.  The CDPHS also plans to provide digital and hard copies to our surrounding Historical Societies in an effort to preserve the historical content found in each Mortarboard.  If you would like to search our library of Mortarboards, you can use our newly released index found here: http://cdphs.org/cdphs-index.html. 2) We are also now posting our meeting minutes each month on the website (these were previously published at the end of each Mortarboard publication). The minutes can be found here: https://cdphs.org/meeting-minutes.html.  

Facebook Page Administrator Shauneen Flugel reported: 1) That 7,500 people clicked on our page and we now have 725 followers. 2) We are now able to monetize! We still need to reach 1000 followers for more options to make money from ads.  

Publication Editor Rachelle Fletcher reported: No report.

Mike Reiter reported by text: 1) That he has been researching old newspapers about the old city hall. Jenny Griffin contacted Damon on the Website and requested information. Damon asked for information and Mike and Wally sent newspaper articles. Larry Bowen told us that there was a jail, courtroom and library. You could go there to get your driver's license also. 2) That he would like to loan an R. R. Grove sign to North Five coffee shop, since they are located in the old Grove store. Shauneen found it and laid it out for Mike. She would like to take a picture after it's set it up so she could put a picture on our Facebook page.



Letters/Brickbats editor Wally Lee Parker reports: Last month, with the assistance of webmaster Damon Smathers, I began trying to create a simplified version of a Society newsletter – simplified in the sense that it would take less editorial labor to create both the online and print versions.  The first several of these issues have now been posted on the Society’s website.  The meaning of “simplified” should become clear after the next several issues are posted.  In the meantime, anyone willing to join my pre-publication proofreaders should contact me at the email address posted in the “Society Contacts” box found in each issue.  As a volunteer proofreader you’ll receive a prepublication version of each impended newsletter in both PDF and Microsoft Word versions – the Word version being text only.  You’d be looking for errors in spelling, punctuation, word usage, the graphic layout (PDF version), and the like.  Over the years our proofreaders have proven incredibly helpful in increasing the quality of the Society’s publications – and I can state that with certainty.    

Rick Osterback told us that his parents bought the Creamery from Wolfes in 1967. There were lockers for meat etc., because most people didn't have freezers. You can still see some of the locker doors now that Bryants have an event center there. There is still a building near the old Creamery where they once brought ice from Loon Lake.

Our next meeting is scheduled for Saturday, January 13, 2024, at 10:00 AM at our building. 

Meeting adjourned at 10:55 AM.


Minutes submitted by Tracy Strong, Society Secretary. 

